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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE

ST ALBANS GROUP OF AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL

HELD ON WEDNESDAY JUNE 12, 2013
www.amnesty.org.uk/stalbans

1.   
PRESENT:  Irene Austin (Chair),  Mike Bennett, Louise Chick, Maureen Huckle, Natalie Lucy, Katherine Mears, Karla Siswick, Peter Smith (Secretary).
Apologies for Absence: Sue Fakes, Suzy Hope, Debbie Maya, Roseanne Wilkinson, Penny Williams.

2.       FINANCES AND FUNDRAISING:
· The yearly collection at the Quadrant, St Albans, took place on May 18. It raised 
£264.37, by a narrow margin the highest amount yet collected there and a great improvement on last year (£192.87). The amount was included in the May minutes but this was the first meeting to which it could be officially reported. Thanks to all those Group members who gave up an hour to collect.  
· Group subscriptions are due, should you not yet have paid. Please see the sub 
slip in these minutes.

3.       CAMPAIGNS:

CASA: Peter had 2 actions, 1 for Mexico and 1 for Honduras. .

Mexico:  We write to the Oaxaca state authorities about two members of the NGO Comité de Defensa Integral de Derechos Humanos Gobixha AC (CODIGO-DH), Alba Cruz Ramos and Susana Ramirez. Alba, a lawyer and human rights activist, has been threatened again (for the last 6 years she has been under a protection measure of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights.) She has been involved in representing the communities protesting against the large windfarms planned for the Oaxaca coast, which we wrote about last month to the authorities. Susana, another human rights defender was arrested for 34 hours, in reprisal CODIGO-DH believes for her human rights work, but then released. We urge the authorities to guarantee the safety of CODIGO-DH  members.
Honduras: Héctor Longino Becerra, executive director of the NGO Comité por la Libre Expresion (C-Libre), which is a coalition of journalists and civil society members created to promote and defend freedom of expression and the right of access to information in Honduras, has received repeated death threats. We urge investigation and protection for Héctor, his family and other members of C-Libre.

Monthly Action: June: Burma: We send a card of solidarity and encouragement to the family of Dr Tun Aung,  a Burmese doctor, who has been held incommunicado since his arrest on 11 June 2012. AI considers Dr Tun Aung a prisoner of conscience, targeted because he is a Muslim community leader.
 4.  CHARITY PREVIEW:
Penny refers to the meeting the two plays we have been offered a Charity preview for in 2014 by the Abbey Theatre: Arms and The Man by George Bernard Shaw or Tom and Viv by Michael Hastings. The first a comedy, the second a drama depicting the relationship of TS Eliot to his first wife. Irene as Chair stressed that if we take on one of these plays, then we will have 80 tickets to sell and Group members will have to canvass active participation of their friends. A vote was taken as to whether we should go ahead with plans for a charity preview: this was agreed by a large majority and the choice was the Shaw play. In discussion the question of providing a glass of wine to the theatre-goers was raised again, but while it is a nice way to start the evening, there had been practical difficulties with it which had discouraged it at the last preview we had. The question could be reopened later if desired. The date of the Shaw preview is Tuesday 17 June 2014.  
5.  GUEST SPEAKERS:

As agreed at the last meeting two guest speakers have been invited. Suzie Daniels,

Head of Digital at AIUK, and a resident of St Albans, will speak about her work and life at AIUK at our September meeting (September 11); and Hilary Ratcliffe, Programme Director of ‘Soroptimist International’ will speak about the work of the soroptimists at our October meeting (October 9).
6.  GROUP PLANNING PACK 2013:

Each year AIUK sends info about the campaigns it is inviting us to subscribe to this year. The key campaigns this year are Women’s Human Rights in Afghanistan,  which Katharine kindly agreed to take on; and Zimbabwe Elections 2013: Protecting Human Rights Defenders. Louise  kindly agreed to take this on, as work on the Arms Trade Treaty  is likely to decrease its pressure now that the Treaty has been adopted by the UN.  The date of the Zimbabwean elections has been announced: July 31 2013,

so perhaps this campaign will be short and sharp. The other campaigns we subscribe to all continue. (Where the campaign leader wasn’t present at the meeting the Secretary has contacted him or her to confirm that he or she wants to continue). These campaigns, and their leaders are: Irene: refugees; Louise: forced evictions; Roseanne: death penalty; Debbie: Former Soviet Union; Peter Smith: Central America; Peter Vincent: China. It was felt that these would keep us going and it would be unwise to take on more, such as the Indonesia network. 

We reviewed the Group at risk we have adopted for special campaigning: OPIM (Organización del Pueblo Indígena Me‘phaa).  We had done little on this campaign recently: it had been quiet since Raúl Hernández, one of its leaders had been released from prison. Peter sketched the background of 3 other Central American individuals or groups we might take on (though there was no reason to stay in Central America if somewhere else in the world was preferred). These three were the Serrano Cruz sisters (El Salvador); COFADEH (Comité de Familiares de Detenidos Desaparecidos en Honduras); Fray Tomás González. Fray Tomás is a priest who leads a shelter for migrants passing through Mexico on their way to the USA. These migrants are extremely vulnerable and often abducted or murdered. Such shelters are often threatened and attacked. Peter volunteered to look after that campaign and Fray Tomás was agreed upon.
Other Group Planning Pack questions: We would like 10 copies of Groups News and 3 copies of Amnesty Magazine. (National members receive this latter automatically).
7.  MISCELLANEOUS:

· The Watford Amnesty Group are holding a meeting on Monday 24 June at St 
Mary’s Parish Centre, Watford, at 7.45 for 8 pm at which Maggie Towse, the AIUK Country Co-ordinator for Zimbabwe will be speaking. Margaret Collier, Watford Group Secretary cordially invites us to be there. With the announcement of the date of the Zimbabwean elections this meeting will be very timely. Louise, Karla and Peter are thinking of going.
· On Tuesday 3 September to commemorate this year’s International Day of the
Disappeared, AIUK is screening the documentary The Echo of Pain of the Many
followed by an Q&A session with the writer/director Lucia Cuevas. It will be screened at the AIUK HQ: The Human Rights Action Centre in London. Doors open 6.30. Film 7 pm. Entrance Free. Donations appreciated. The documentary follows Lucia Cuevas as she records her return to Guatemala from exile in the UK, in an attempt to find those involved in the abduction, torture and murder of her brother and his family. Along the way she meets other families of those who disappeared during the 36-year civil war in Gutemala, as they also search for justice following the discovery of previously undisclosed police records.
· Louise drew attention to a leaflet which has been distributed through households 
in St Albans outlining celebrations for the 800th year anniversary of the City’s involvement in Magna Carta. There is an exhibition currently in the Museum of St Albans and Louise wondered if we could include our Group leaflets there: modern day human rights! She hopes to investigate. 
· As letters were being signed, a Group photoaction was done: a photo of each 
Group member was taken with a solidarity message for Zimbabwean human rights defenders to be shared with them through AIUK.
8.  NEXT MEETING:
On Wednesday July 10 at 8 pm at the Friends’ Meeting House, 7 Upper Lattimore Road, St Albans, AL1 3UD
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